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HERTFORD REGIONAL COLLEGE           




           


MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE CORPORATION     
WEDNESDAY 23 MARCH 2022
1595 PRELIMINARY PROCEDURAL MATTERS

1595.1Attendance, Apologies, Welcome & Introductions
Present:           Vikie Bew





Nick Buckland

(Chair)

Mike Butler

Tarun Chotai





Jo Dyne
 



Peter McCallion

(Item 1591.3 to Confidential Item 2.2) (Via Video Conference)
Tony Medhurst


(Until Confidential Item 2.2)


John Sills





         (Via Video Conference)

Charlotte Simmonds

Judith Wickes





         (Via Video Conference)



In Attendance:
Jayne Chaplin 
(Clerk to the Corporation) (Except Items 2.2.2b & 2.2.24)
Andrew Clare

Katrina Dougherty

(Item 1.3 only)



Russell Kirby


(Item 1.3 only)

Angela McLean
Apologies:
Menna Bradford



Ricky Irons




Charlie Moore
Tarun Chotai was welcomed to his first meeting. His membership of the Audit Committee was confirmed along with attendance as an observer at and ahead of his decision regarding membership of the Quality, Standards & Business Planning Committee. 

Introductions then were undertaken.

1595.2 Declaration of Interests & Confidential Items 

A Declaration of Interest was received from Tony Medhurst in his capacity as a Director of HRG Ltd, CK Assessment & Training Ltd (Part 2 Agenda) and the Hertfordshire Local Enterprise Partnership Ltd. 
It was then RESOLVED for those Items forming Part 2 of the Agenda to be taken as confidential Items of business, based on the commercially sensitive nature of the matters for discussion.
1595.3 Board Briefing: College Marketing Update
A presentation was received providing an overview of the most recent marketing activity and future developments, including:

· The return to on-site open events, noting how attendance had been strong with use made of the lessons learned from Digital Open Events to provide an overall improved experience. 
· The significant increase in school visits advising members of a changed approach with more ‘bespoke’ and expanded visit options, dialogues with schools about alternative 14-16 programmes and the gathering momentum of student involvement in community projects and increased visibility through partnership working with local libraries.
· Digital and social media activity summarising the key changes to provide an improved user experience and enhanced focus on paid digital advertising to generate greater website traffic. 
· Key forthcoming projects with updates to branding and brand guidelines, web and digital upgrades and increasing visibility in the community and improving methods of community engagement.
Questioning and discussion included the various initiatives and the ways in which their impact was measured:

· Noting how metrics like website traffic data were useful indicators of success but the conversion of visitors/enquiries into applicants was regarded as critical. Questioning rates, specifically where applications did not convert into enrolments, members were advised how this was followed up by curriculum areas. 
· Reflecting on the emergence of any seasonal patterns or trends. After noting the specific impact of the pandemic on data, it was confirmed that in usual operating circumstances greater numbers were generally recorded following promotional activities or events and that such analysis would be resumed and reviewed going forward and as relevant to the particular activity.
· Querying the setting of internal targets to ascertain the extent of progress and improving success. After noting the ways in which data was captured at enrolment, some of the complications arising from multi-contact activities then was recognised. After highlighting how focus group activities provided opportunities for feedback and service improvement objectives always formed part of the department’s plan for the year, it was confirmed that more specific targets setting was something to look at for future activities.
The Vice Principal Enterprise & Innovation and the Marketing & Communications Manager then were thanked for an interesting and informative update.

The Vice Principal Enterprise & Innovation and the Marketing & Communications Manager left the meeting.

1595.4 Chair’s Update 
In the context of those items presented for discussion elsewhere on the agenda and the operating environment more generally, the Chair reflected on the ongoing effects of the pandemic and the climate of rising inflation, observing the effects on the College of the  unpredictability and volatility of the wider economy. The need then was highlighted to remain mindful of and responsive to the existing and forthcoming challenges and any impact on the College, its staff and students and their well-being.
1595.5 Minutes of the last Meeting
The Minutes of the Meeting held on 9 December 2021 were approved as a correct record and the application of the Chair signature was authorised.
Observing all subjects to be covered on the agenda, there were no matters arising on which to report.
1596 STRATEGY & POLICY
1596.1 Principal’s Report
Providing an overview of activities and key local and national policy developments, the Principal’s Report was reviewed along with an oral update on subsequent developments. Discussion included:
· Progress in the development of the new Strategic Plan noting the need to consider a date ahead of the next meeting to allow the Corporation to review the Plan in draft format prior to formal approval in July 2022. 
· The update on local partnership working particularly noting the meeting arranged with the Principal of Oaklands College the continuing collaboration with West Herts College and NHC; and the work of the Vice Principals and their teams in the hosting of the Construction master class as part of the Strategic Development Fund. Members then welcomed confirmation of the positive outcome from the submission to the ESFA for maintaining Subcontracting Arrangements (above the 25% threshold) for plumbing and associated trades; and fulfilling the objectives in the current strategic plan, the securing of the whole College Matrix Accreditation. It was noted that the report would be shared with the Quality, Standards & Business Planning Committee in due course.
· College events and activities. Then updating members on the success of those staff and students after participating in recent national skills competitions and in recognition of their success, it was requested for a letter to be sent to the successful participants extending the congratulations of the Corporation.
· The College approach following the relaxing of Covid restrictions. After observing those items appearing elsewhere on the agenda (Minute 1592.2bi refers) it was confirmed that vigilance was being maintained and precautionary measures remained in place with twice weekly testing continuing for specialist LLDD provision and all staff being encouraged to make use of test kits, to follow the most recent guidance and to remain at home if experiencing symptoms or in the event of a positive test result.
Following review and consideration, the report was noted.
1597 MONITORING & COMPLIANCE – FOR APPROVAL OR REVIEW

1597.1 From Committees
Received following review by the respective committees, reports and recommendations were presented from:

1597.1a Search & Governance Committee, 23/03/22
An oral report was provided giving an overview of the business, particularly highlighting the Committee’s discussion of:

· Board vacancies with search activity yet to yield positive results but continuing. Members then were advised of challenges similar to those experienced by College, the sector and across the economy with vacancies becoming harder to fill, the emergence of persistent vacancies and retention difficulties.
· Succession planning reporting in the context of the recent review of current arrangements in anticipation of forthcoming governance reforms, the potential existed for further action to be required once formal guidance from the Department for Education was provided, noting how its publication had been delayed. In the meantime, proposals were summarised to allow the timely agreement of governance arrangements for the forthcoming academic year and a strategic response to emerging issues, particularly with business previously forming the subject of separate focus now reported on routinely. 
On the recommendation of the Search & Governance Committee, it was RESOLVED to APPROVE proposals for:

· The commencement of discussions with members to agree Committee memberships and holders of governance roles in anticipation of the forthcoming academic year.

· The change in priority of the role of nominated governor from mental health and welfare to a focus on sustainability, welcoming confirmation from Charlotte Simmonds of acceptance of the role for 2022/23 with the position then to be reviewed.

1597.1b Resources Committee, 16/03/22
The Committee Chair provided an overview of the business discussed. After highlighting the Committee’s discussion of the HR Report and progress in the implementation of the HR and Payroll System, confirmed to remain on track to go live for 1 April 2022, reports then were presented comprising:

(i)  February 2022 Financial Report & 2022/23 Budget Assumptions 
Confirming:

· In the context of the Group Budget approved in July 2021 setting a target operating surplus for the College of £177k, the position to the end of February of a surplus year of £761k against a budgeted surplus year to date of £141k.

· For 2022/23. a draft ESFA 16-19 allocation of funding for 1,844 learners against 1,818 in 2021/2, then summarising the assumptions providing the basis for the Financial Plan.

The year to date position and funding allocation for 2022/23 and accompanying budget assumptions then were reviewed in more detail. Discussion included:

· The year to date position, questioning any underlying factors in those areas below profile, noting pay costs to be lower arising from vacancies generally and more specifically in High Needs, reflecting challenges in recruitment, which members were advised was a sector wide issue. Then reflecting on non-pay expenditure, proposals were noted for bringing forward investment in some capital projects to further the College sustainability agenda for completion before the year-end with the forecast for maintenance costs also updated to reflect some additional spend later in the year.

Whilst recognising the position to be positive overall, there was questioning of the likelihood of further implications arising from the favourable variance, noting how the position was expected to level over time. 
· The 2022/23 funding allocation reflecting on the analysis of funding overall and the ESFA 16-19 funding allocation in particular. After acknowledging the increase in funding, the corresponding rise in teaching hours was noted to be in response to an uplift in the required hours for a study programme. Then reviewing the increased high needs funding for element 2 there was questioning of funding where met by the individual Local Authority observing previous delays in receiving payment, noting how progress had been made.
· The 2022/23 budget assumptions, observing them to be reasonable, prudent, and appropriate, concurring with the Committee’s conclusion. 
· The key risks to the financial plan acknowledging the individual and collective impact of increased energy costs, National Insurance, general inflation, and the cap on sub-contracting, then observing the potential pressure of and impact on pay and staff recruitment.
Ahead of confirming the final position for the 2022/23 Plan, the possibility then was acknowledged for the options currently presented to be revisited to better reflect any outcomes from the curriculum planning process once concluded and the impact of the unpredictable and volatile nature of the current operating environment and economic conditions.
The report was noted and on the recommendation of the Resources Committee, it was RESOLVED to:

· APPROVE the Budget Assumptions for 2022/23
(ii)  Sub-Contracting Update 

Following review by the Resources Committee, the report outlining progress with the current year College Apprenticeship, AEB, Programmes of Study and HE sub-contracting activity was considered, noting:
· Partner delivery included those newly engaged with delivery to date mainly within profile tolerances. Proposed variations to current contract values were presented, all of which were confirmed to be within previously agreed parameters. 

· The annual review of procedures and policies would be concluded and presented for approval once the 2022-23 Subcontracting Standard had been introduced to ensure College documentation remained in-line with latest guidance and avoid the need to revisit subsequently.

On the recommendation of the Resources Committee, it was RESOLVED:
· To APPROVE the variations to contract values as presented.
(iii) 2022/23 College Fees Policy
Following review by the Resources Committee, the College Fees Policy for 2022/23 was presented outlining the College’s approach to the setting and operation of fees associated with academic provision for the period 1 August 2022 to 31 July 2023. 
Prepared in-line with funding body recommendations, the Policy was reviewed, observing the changes predominantly to concern dates to reflect the new academic year.  The proposal then was noted for an annex to be added in due course respect of the fees for Higher Education provision.
On the recommendation of the Resources Committee, it was RESOLVED:

· To APPROVE the College Fees Policy for 2022/23.

1597.1c Quality: Quality Standards & Business Planning (QSBP) Committee, 02/03/22
The Committee Chair provided an overview of the business discussed, particularly highlighting:

· The Committee’s review of developments in the implementation of quality improvement objectives for the year, confirming progress mainly to be on target.
· The presentation provided outlining proposals for a new framework and procedures for the observation of Teaching, Learning and Assessment. Intended to take effect from the 2022/2023 academic year, members were advised of a planned two-year cycle of Supported Experiments to replace the current observation process, explaining the rational for the changes. It was then noted how the revised approach was intended to provide a further enhanced learner experience through a move away from graded observations and the perception of a punitive process to a model more focused on the continual developmental of and innovative approaches to teaching, learning and assessment regardless of current expertise or experience.
The update was noted.

1597.1d Audit Committee, 09/03/22
After observing those items appearing elsewhere on the agenda (Minutes1592.2a and 1592.2bi refer) the Committee Chair provided an overview of the business discussed, particularly highlighting:

·        Progress with the Audit Plan for the year, confirming it to be in-line with expectations.
· Audit reviews showing strong/significant opinions except for the Limited assurance following the review of compliance with the General Data Protection Regulations (GDPR). After explaining the factors that had impeded progress, members were advised of the Committee’s satisfaction with activity since the review and its confidence in Management’s focus on addressing the report’s recommendations with an update to be provided to the  next meeting.
· The satisfactory opinion following the GLA AEB Funding Assurance Review undertaken in July 2021, confirming the College use of its adult education budget provision, in-line with the procedures performed and compliance with the funding rules and the return of materially accurate data to the GLA. 
· The Committee’s review of the implementation of audit recommendations and its satisfaction with progress to date.

1597.2 STATUTORY & REGULATORY
1597.2a Risk Management: Spring Term Update
The spring term report was reviewed, particularly noting:
· The inclusion of one, newly identified financial risk, to reflect rising inflation, the potential impact on the Financial Plan and the mitigating actions being taken.
· The upgrading of the prevent agenda risk, recognising the increased risk and the additional mitigating actions for embedding the Prevent Agenda within curriculum delivery and raising awareness of key issues.
Following discussion, the update was noted.

1592.2b Health, Safety & Welfare

Reports were reviewed comprising:


i Covid Risk Assessment

The updated Risk Assessment and Action Plan was reviewed, updated in-line with the latest Government guidance following the recent easing of restrictions.

After recognising the changes since last presented, the COVID Risk Assessment and Action Plan was noted and endorsed.

ii Safeguarding & Prevent
In the context of the Corporation’s overall responsibility for ensuring appropriate arrangements in place to safeguard children and vulnerable adults, the Nominated Governor for Safeguarding presented the report for the spring term. Providing an overview of activities and developments in the year to date, there was particular note of:
·   
The 36% increase in safeguarding referrals compared with those recorded at the same point in 200/21, highlighting the complexity of referrals across multiple categories and Psychological/Emotional issues and welfare remaining the predominant reason for referral.    
·        The addition to the system of new categories within the classification of Psychological/Emotional issues with the inclusion of self-harm, suicidal thoughts, and suicide attempts, responding to the identification of increased incidence, to allow closer monitoring and the provision of support.
· The analysis of referrals by gender. Reported to be a predominantly even split, members were advised how a higher proportion of male students suggested female students proportionally were overrepresented in safeguarding referrals. Potentially attributed to the higher reporting of mental health difficulties in young women compared to young men, it was noted how this would continue to be monitored and reviewed.
Following review and consideration, the report was noted.

1598 OTHER BUSINESS & DATE OF NEXT MEETING

1598.1 Any Other Business: Emerging risks
An oral report was provided advising members of risks emerging in respect of: 

· Apprenticeship provision reporting a decline numbers with some hard to fill vacancies and that the services of a lead generation company had been engaged to assist with recruitment.
· Year-end outcomes with an emergence of retention issues in some curriculum areas. After confirming that rates currently remained in-line with predictions, the influence on withdrawals was highlighted of pandemic related factors with learners moving into employment, responding to familial or financial pressures, particularly in construction and motor vehicle programmes. Confirming this to be an issue becoming apparent across the Sector it was noted that a flexible approach was being taken to maximise retention.

The update was noted.

1598.2 Dates of Next Meetings

 Wednesday 6 July 2022

With the business forming Part 1 concluded, the meeting moved to the Part 2 confidential agenda at this point.
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consideration of risk and control and receives reports thereon from the senior management team and
the Audit Committee. The emphasis s on obtaining the relevant degree of assurance and not merely
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Based on the advice of the Audit Committee and the Principal, the Corporation is of the opinion that the:
College has an adequate and effective framework for govemance, isk management and control, and
4 has fulfiled its statutory responsibilty for “the effective and efficient use of resources, the solvency of 4 21/02/2022 17:36
the institution and the body and the safeguarding of their assets'.
Going Concern
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After making appropriate enquiries, the Corporation considers that the College has adequate resources
to continue in operational existence for the foreseeable future, For this reason, it continues to adopt

the going concern basis i preparing the firancial statements,
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Signed:                    



Dated: 5 July 2022                                         


                        Nick Buckland, Chair of the Corporation
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